
 
 

 
 

Evidence for Christchurch City Council 
supporting Submission #294 

for the rezoning of 21 Paeroa Street 
 
 

Bryce Gallery seeks the rezoning of the property at 21 Paeroa Street, 

Riccarton as Commercial. 

 
We have attended, together with the owner of the property (Mr Shi 

Ping Wang), a Mediation meeting with Scott Blair, a Senior Planner at 
CCC, on 18 March 2015. 

 
At this meeting, it was identified that Mr Blair’s Statement of Evidence 

(para 15.13, p113) was incorrect, in so far as the property at 21 
Paeroa Street is not used for residential purposes. 

 
Bryce Gallery has operated a retail art gallery from the premises under 

a temporary consent since September 2011. 
 

The property was lived in for a period of two years prior to September 
2011, but was previously used for Commercial purposes as a Show 

Home.  

 
I believe we achieved a useful outcome from this meeting: 

Scott Blair has agreed to support the zoning of Bryce Gallery as 
Commercial, subject to confirmation by Mark Stevenson from the 

Commercial panel. 
 

Helen Broughton, Riccarton Wigram Community Board Deputy Chair, 
was also in attendance; and notwithstanding their other submissions 

about commercial activities in residential zones, she is supportive of 
21 Paeroa St being rezoned Commercial. 

 
The premises at 21 Paeroa Street, a former show home, are not 

incongruent with the residential nature of the street. 



 

Bryce Gallery has operated at this address for 3½ years without 
complaint from any of the neighbours.  

 
The gallery is open 7 days a week between the hours of: 

10am-5pm weekdays (to 7pm on Exhibition opening nights x 8 times 
per annum). 

10am-4pm Saturdays, and  
11am-4pm Sundays 

 
The property is located on a short block of Riccarton Road between 

Paeroa and Euston Streets.  The western end of our block is currently 
zoned commercial, with a variety of newly opened businesses, and just 

2 Housing Corporation 2 storey flats between us. We have just learnt 
this week that the 2 Housing Corp flats are to be demolished rather 

than repaired.  We understand it is likely that the land will be sold and 

the possibility of it being used for commercial purposes is highly likely 
which would support our request for commercial zoning. 

 
 

 
 

Looking across Riccarton Road at Bryce Gallery, showing neighbouring 

properties, including the new Commercial block on the Euston Street 
corner and the Housing Corp flats in the middle. Note the bus stop on 

Riccarton Rd immediately outside Bryce Gallery. 
 

 
The property has off-street parking for 3 cars, and as ample parking is 

also available on Paeroa Street, gallery operations do not add to 
congestion on Riccarton Road. 

This is evidenced in the photos below: 



 
 

Looking across Paeroa Street to Bryce Gallery, and west along 

Riccarton Road on right 
 

 
 

Looking at Bryce Gallery, and south along Paeroa Street from 

Riccarton Road T intersection 



Bryce Gallery was established in March 2004 and originally operated 

from 122 Riccarton Road until our premises were damaged by the 
February 2011 earthquake. It took some 7 months to find suitable 

premises which enabled us to reopen at 21 Paeroa Street under the 
temporary business scheme.  The business has always operated in 

Riccarton, and never operated within the central city. 
 

Whilst primarily a retail gallery, Bryce Gallery also provides a ‘feel 
good’ factor to the many weary Christchurch residents who visit us 

just to browse in order to be ‘uplifted’. This includes a number of 
special needs community, and retirement home groups from time to 

time. 
 

It appears that as a 'retail art gallery' (rather than being an art gallery 
for primarily exhibitions) Bryce Gallery operations at 21 Paeroa Street 

would therefore fall under the definition of Retail activity. Mark 

Stevenson, CCC Senior Planner, has advised this is not permitted in 
the proposed Accommodation and Community Facilities zone proposed 

in phase 2, as is the case with other commercial activities. It is 
therefore necessary that the property be rezoned as Commercial. 

 
Mark Stevenson has further advised, that, in terms of the temporary 

activity provisions, the Hearings Panel made decisions in February, 
which take effect and provide for temporary activities approved by 

public notice until 2018. There is, however, no certainty of continuance 
beyond that; and Mark Stevenson has advised the nature of activities 

probably lies midway on the scale between prohibited and permitted, 
and we would like this issue resolved at this time.  

 
The art scene in Christchurch is still very fragile and Bryce Gallery 

provides representation and income for some 36 Christchurch artists 

and 4 permanent staff.   
 

We already know how expensive it is to relocate and business viability 
is in question should the zoning change not be approved. This would 

directly affect the incomes of some 86 artists across New Zealand as 
well as 4 staff.  
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